Grand Valley Metro Council
Board Meeting

Minutes 
June 1, 2023
8:30 a.m. 

Kent County Commission Chambers
300 Monroe 

Grand Rapids, MI
1. Call to Order

 Vice Chair Mike DeVries called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.    

Members Present:
Jim Alles



Cannon Township
Betsy Artz



City of Kentwood

Rick Baker


At-Large Member

Nora Balgoyen


At-Large Member

Thad Beard


City of Rockford

Mark Bennett


Tallmadge Township

Walt Bujak


Kent County

Mike Burns


City of Lowell
Gary Carey


City of Walker

Shea Charles


East Grand Rapids

Mike DeVries


Grand Rapids Township

Joshua Eggleston


City of Wayland
Adam Elenbaas


Allendale Township
John Gibbs


Ottawa County
Lisa Haynes


GVSU

Nathan Henschel


At-Large

Steve Kepley


City of Kentwood
Melissa LaGrand


Kent County

Ross Leisman


Ada Township
Grace Lesperance


Cascade Twp.

James Lower


Village of Sparta
Steve Maas


City of Grandville 
Greg Madura


Alpine Township
John McCarter


City of Wyoming
Justin Stadt


Georgetown Township

Craig Stolsonberg


Village of Middleville
Kyle Terpstra


Ottawa County
Jeff Thornton


Village of Caledonia
Al Vanderberg 


Kent County

Cameron VanWyngarden

Plainfield Township
Mike Verhulst


City of Grand Rapids
Rod Weersing


Gaines Township

Members Absent:

Robyn Britton


Nelson Township

Brian Donovan


At-Large

Precia Garland


City of Ionia

Kevin Green


Algoma Township

Jerry Hale



Lowell Township

Bryan Harrison


Caledonia Township

Ryan Kidd



Georgetown Twp.

Dennis Luce


City of Coopersville

Chuck Porter


Courtland Township
Amos Tillema


Byron Township 

Kent Vanderwood


City of Wyoming

Laurie Van Haitsma

Jamestown Township
Mark Washington


City of Grand Rapids
Lynee Wells


City of Grand Rapids
Open



City of Cedar Springs

Open 



City of Greenville
Open



Village of Sand Lake
Open



City of Belding

Open



City of Hudsonville
2. Quorum Call
a. Vice Chair DeVries stated a quorum was present.
3. Public Comment

None
4. Approval of Minutes

a. MOTION – To Approve the February 2023 Minutes.  MOVE – Elenbaas.  SUPPORT – Cary.  MOTION CARRIED.
5. Executive Committee Nomination of John Gibbs

Steve Kepley reported that John Gibbs was being nominated to the GVMC Executive Committee as the seat traditionally reserved for Ottawa County.

MOVE – Kepley.  SUPPORT – Bujak.  MOTION CARRIED.

6. At-Large Nomination of Nathan Henschel

Nathan Henschel has applied for the At-Large position previously held by Megan Rydecki.  Henschel is Rydecki’s replacement at Consumers Energy and is very well qualified.

MOTION – To Appoint Nathan Henschel to the GVMC Board as an At-Large Representative.  MOVE – Cary.  SUPPORT – LaGrand.  MOTION CARRIED. 

7. Oath of Office 
The Oath of Office was administered to the following:

· Rod Weersing, Gaines Twp.
· Kyle Terpstra, Ottawa County

· James Lower, Village of Sparta

· Justin Stadt, Georgetown Twp.

· Nathan Henschel, At-Large

8. Transportation

a. FY23 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) Amendment.

Laurel Joseph reported on the requested UPWP Amendment.

Staff is requesting to amend the FY2023 UPWP to add budget and work activities for a Kent County Area Mobility Study. This study will be funded through a Service Development New Technology grant awarded through MDOT’s Office of Passenger Transport, which is funded with FTA Section 5304 funds and state match. The total budget for this project is $402,500. No additional local match is required. 

While this project was proposed by Kent County with their Mobility Task Force, MDOT requested that GVMC be the grantee administering the project. This study will aim to evaluate mobility options, needs, and solutions for folks in the region, but will be informed by and coordinate with other regional mobility planning efforts – GVMC’s TDM Plan, The Rapid’s Transit Master Plan, etc. – that are currently in progress, so that work is not duplicated. 

Proposed changes associated with this project have been incorporated into the full FY2023 UPWP document, which is posted on the GVMC website in draft form for review at www.gvmc.org/unified-planning-work-program. Amended sections are highlighted in grey. 

Both the Policy Committee and Executive Committee recommended Board approval of this amendment at their May meetings. 
MOTION – To Approve the Resolution to Amend the FY23 Unified Planning Work Program.  MOVE – Madura.  SUPPORT – Baker.  MOTION CARRIED.

b. FY24 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) Approval

Laurel Joseph reported on the FY24 UPWP.

The FY2024 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) for the Grand Valley Metropolitan Council (GVMC) includes the budget for all federally assisted transportation planning activities that the GVMC Transportation Division, the Interurban Transit Partnership (ITP) and the Michigan Department of Transportation (MDOT) will undertake. GVMC must submit the UPWP annually to the sponsoring federal agencies, Federal Highway Administration and Federal Transit Administration, prior to October 1st. It functions as the coordinated budget for the Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO). Staff is requesting GVMC Board review and action on the draft FY2024 UPWP, so that it can be submitted to MDOT for state/federal approval. The Policy Committee and Executive Committees reviewed and recommended approval of the FY2024 UPWP at their May meetings. 

The draft FY2024 UPWP document and the associated budget to complete the included tasks is available for review on the GVMC UPWP webpage: www.gvmc.org/unified-planning-work-program. The work outlined in the program addresses all the federal planning factors, emphasis areas, and performance-based planning and programming requirements. FY2024 revenues that will support the completion of this planning work total about $2,575,000 for GVMC, $225,000 for The Rapid, and $90,000 for MDOT. 

Federal and State Planning Emphasis Areas have largely stayed the same as last year, so additions that were made to the program in FY2023 to address those remain in FY2024. 

New work items in FY2024 include the development of a Regional Safety Action Plan utilizing SS4A grant funds awarded to GVMC and staff work on supplemental safety action planning activities using STP funds set aside for planning tasks. A task area has also been added to accommodate staff time needed to implement strategies that will come out of the Transportation Demand Management Plan, and a task under Technical Assistance was added for GVMC to assist/coordinate where appropriate on steps toward implementation of the Airport Access Study preferred projects. Additionally, staff will utilize the required 2.5% PL set-aside for Safe and Accessible Options to work with partners on regional complete streets policy/guidance/tools. Staff will also continue work on the transportation infrastructure resiliency study. 

As is typical each year, staff will continue to maintain the TIP (with almost $136 million in FY2024 projects), provide technical assistance, perform transportation demand modelling activities, collect pavement condition data, and run the regional traffic count and Clean Air Action programs. Staff will also continue to expand the nonmotorized count effort and safety educational campaign. GVMC will perform all these activities in coordination with our local, state, and federal partners. 

The GVMC Transportation Program receives its local match through dues assessed to the participating member agencies. With the release of 2020 census data, dues were updated for FY2023 and will remain the same overall for FY2024. Consistent with previous years, GVMC will continue to assume responsibility for a portion of the match instead of assessing it all to members. In FY2024, GVMC will provide administrative match to cover over 36% of the program.
MOTION – To Approve the Resolution for the FY24 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP)  MOTION – Madura.  SUPPORT – LaGrand.  MOTION CARRIED.

c. Updated Master Agreement Execution

MOTION – To Approve the Updated Master Agreement Execution.  MOVE – Vanderberg.  SUPPORT – Kepley.  MOTION CARRIED.

d. Airport Study

Laurel Joseph reported on the Airport Access Study.  To view the full report, please go to:

https://static1.squarespace.com/static/59dce13bb1ffb65b4d405588/t/64514c4839cf6636c9d4b687/1683049562466/AirportAccessStudy_FinalReport_04042023.pdf
Study Background

· Proposed by GFIA and MDOT during the development of GVMC’s FY2022 Unified Planning Work Program
· Supported by all members for inclusion in the transportation work program and budget.
· Funded with federal surface transportation funds and local match – total budget $187,500.
· The study’s purpose was to investigate potential ways to improve access to the airport along with ways to improve transportation safety, circulation, operations, etc. within the broader study area.
Public Engagement 1
· Participants were informed about current transportation and economic conditions within the study area.
· Asked about people’s travel modes to and/or from the airport and whether there are significant issues accessing the airport.

· Included a map-based question that allowed folks to identify locations of specific challenges and opportunities.
· Thanks to the airport, more than 3,000 people from the region participated.
Initial Evaluation
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Public Engagement 2

· Opportunities for participants to examine the Practical Alternatives
· Story map with an introduction to each alternative and an online survey. More than 2,000 regional responses showing overall support for practical alternatives.
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Detailed Evaluation of Preferences and Feasibility 
The following feasible preferences were identified:

· I-96/36th St Access Direct Access

· Thornapple River Drive Secondary Freight Access

· Patterson Avenue /44th Street Safety Enhancements

· M-37/Patterson Avenue/60th Street Intersection Enhancements

· Downtown Express Bus/Shuttle

· Pedestrian/Bike Connectivity Enhancements
The study is only the first step to identify preferred and feasible projects.  In-depth planning and funding options will be ongoing if any of these move forward.

Public Involvement included:
· Three online surveys

· In person open houses at Cascade and Kentwood

· A virtual public meeting
Partners Included:

· MDOT

· Gerald R. Ford International Airport

· Kent County Road Commission

· City of Kentwood

· Cascade Twp. 

· Grand Rapids Area Chamber of Commerce

· The Right Place

· The Rapid

· Kent County

· Experience Grand Rapids

Grace Lesperance of Cascade Twp. stated that she was unaware of the survey on the Next Door Ap until concerned residents started calling in with complaints.  While Cascade Twp. fully supports the top priority (I-96 36 Street access), she feels Cascade Twp. did not have enough input.  She said that the priority survey caused a lot of social media chatter and pushback as rumors spread that the survey contained projects which were already approved despite the affect or wishes of residents. 
Laurel Joseph, Dennis Kent (MDOT), and Casey Ries (Airport Authority) answered questions.  Joseph clarified that alternatives in the survey were listed as options that were being evaluated in the study, and not as preapproved projects.
Jeff Thornton asked questions regarding funding and tunneling under roads.  Dennis Kent clarified that if approved, the appropriate planning, funding (from all sources) and engineering would be completed.

9. Resolution to Change the Articles of Incorporation to Remove City of Hastings from the Metro Council
John Weiss explained that the City of Hastings has officially notified the Metro Council that it wishes to withdraw from GVMC.
MOTION – To Approve the Resolution to Change the Articles of Incorporation to Remove the City of Hastings from the Grand Valley Metropolitan Council.  MOVE – Thornton.  SUPPORT – LaGrand.  MOTION CARRIED.
10. EPA Grant
Wendy Ogilvie explained the Air Quality grant which will be used to identify and make an action plan to mitigate greenhouse gases.  If anyone has not yet sent a letter of support, please forward one to Wendy asap.

11. Executive Committee

John Weiss reported that the Executive Committee will be voted on for FY 24 at the September GVMC Board Meeting.  If there are any interested parties, please forward an application to John Weiss, Brian Donovan, or Gayle McCrath.
12. Adjourn- 9:45 a.m.
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